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SILC COUNCIL QUARTERLY BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES 
March 15, 2019
Disability Network Capital Area, 901 E. Mt. Hope Avenue, Lansing MI 
SILC Voting Members Present: Aaron Andres, Gabriella Burman, Alex Darr, Mark Pierce, Mairead Warner.
SILC Voting Members Absent: Michael Hamm, Kelsey Kleimola
SILC Ex-Officio Members Present: Lisa Kisiel (BSBP), Tina Fullerton, Bill Addison (MRS).
SILC Staff: Steve Locke, Tracy Brown.
Guests Present: Eleanor Canter, Joe Harcz, Charlyss Ray, Robin Bennett, Sara Grivetti, Lisa Cook-Gordon.
At 10:00 am Council members viewed a YouTube captioned video of Michigan's Independent Living movement in the 1990s. A quorum was not present.
Open dialogue with Council members and members of the public.

Lunch break and members viewed SILC Authorities PowerPoint.

SILC BUSINESS MEETING

A. Andres called the meeting to order, 12:50 pm, a quorum was present.  

Motion by G. Burman, 2nd by M. Pierce to nominate A. Andres as acting Chair until a full Council can be seated and all officer positions can be seated. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ Aaron Andres, Gabriella Burman, Mark Pierce, Mairead Warner, Alex Darr) Carried.

WELCOME & INTRODUCTIONS

A. Andres welcomed Council members, Ex-Officios and guests, introductions were made.

AGENDA
The March 15, 2019 Quarterly Business Agenda was reviewed, R. Bennett as chairperson will be changed to A. Andres and M. Hamm’s report will be given by S. Locke. 
Motion by A. Darr, seconded by M. Pierce to approve the March 15, 2019 Agenda as amended. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ Aaron Andres, Gabriella Burman, Mark Pierce, Mairead Warner, Alex Darr) Carried.

The November 2, 2018 SILC Council Business Meeting Draft minutes.

Motion by G. Burman, seconded by A. Darr to approve the November 2, 2018 meeting minutes as presented. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ Aaron Andres, Gabriella Burman, Mark Pierce, Mairead Warner, Alex Darr) Carried.
The December 21, 2018 SILC Special Business Meeting Draft minutes.

Motion by G. Burman, seconded by A. Darr to approve the December 21, 2018 meeting minutes as presented. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ Aaron Andres, Gabriella Burman, Mark Pierce, Mairead Warner, Alex Darr) Carried.
REPORTS

Staff Report – S. Locke
· First, I want to thank the Council for putting your trust in me for taking over this executive director role. I'm very excited to step into this role as we move forward with increasing consumer control and public access to all aspects of SILC.
· On my first day I had a three‑hour orientation with Tracy and Rodney in the office, and I got a status update on current projects, documents, personnel policies, and a tour of the office. 
· I've reviewed the Michigan Freedom of Information handbook and the Michigan Open Meetings Act. I've engaged in multiple teleconferences with our accountant to discuss the SILC budget, statewide support, and SILC budget cuts from previous years. I will be reviewing the SILC check registers for the past two years to drill down on some of the expense line items that are larger and not so well defined, like SPIL support. My aim is to tie all funds to SPIL activities in pursuit of transparency and accountability. Financial statements will be enhanced with expense line items like SPIL support being broken down into more specific activities and their corresponding costs. Doing so will give the Finance Committee, the Council, and the public a deeper and clearer understanding of what exactly funds are being spent on. We'll also give the Council the ability to provide better oversight. 
· I participated in two conference calls known as SILC Speak with other SILC directors from across the nation with Paula from ILRU facilitating. 
· I called into the Rehab Council meeting last month and the DNM Users’ Group. 
· Called into two Employment First meetings.
· Met with the executive director of the DD Council to discuss SILC collaborations and current projects that we are working with them on. 
· I reviewed the 2018 SILC 704 Report. 
· The ten Executive Orders created by Governor Whitmer and other documents and attended a legislative luncheon on February 19th and made a few connections there regarding their public policy folks at MPAS. 
· I attended the 2019 SILC Congress where we met with Regina from ACL to discuss compliance with federal regulations regarding SILC. Member term limits and our operational structure in terms of open meetings. Also had the opportunity to meet and network with other SILC executive directors. Jeremy Morris has become an informal mentor and shared their on boarding process and documents. I will be making a recommendation on overhauling our current on boarding process using the guidebook that we received for SILC chairs, members, and administrators as prepared by ILRU as the foundation for our on boarding. ILRU and ACL kind of refer to this as the SILC bible. This contains everything we need to know and comply with to be an effective SILC that is in compliance with federal law and regulations. I took an electronic copy of this and e‑mailed it out to all current council members this morning. 
· I'm in the process of setting up a meeting with Brett Williams from DHHS. He's a policy analyst there, regarding a previous collaboration with SILC. I will be reaching out to a media group regarding SILC projects that have not been completed. 
· I issued an RFP for accounting services and we received three bids. The number one‑ranked proposal was going to be pushed forward to the Council today for approval. Between the Finance Committee meeting and today, the first chosen candidate has withdrawn their proposal. They have taken on additional projects since they submitted their proposal, and they are at their capacity right now. So, my recommendation is to go with the second‑ranked proposal from Supporting Strategies on a conditional of return of clean background checks, including criminal records, department checks, and credit check for this firm. 
Motion by G. Burman, seconded by A. Darr to approve Supporting Strategies for accounting services on a conditional of return of clean background checks. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ Aaron Andres, Gabriella Burman, Mark Pierce, Mairead Warner, Alex Darr) Carried.
· We have identified new office space for SILC at Disability Network Capital Area, 901 E. Mt. Hope Avenue, Lansing MI 48910. The square footage is almost the same as our current location. I find the move to be both necessary and reasonable under the federal definitions. SILC's current office is not accessible and not on a main public transportation route. The new office is fully accessible and is on a main public transportation route. We will also have access to this beautiful large conference room that we find ourselves in today for SILC committee and Council meetings. It has a zero‑step entrance right off the parking lot for easy access. We will also become more visible with signage out at the road and have receptionist services to greet our guests.
I am recommending approval of the lease. If approved, we must submit a written 30‑day notice to vacate to our current landlord.

Motion by G. Burman, seconded by A. Darr to approve Office Space Lease at Disability Network Capital Area. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ Aaron Andres, Gabriella Burman, Mairead Warner, Alex Darr. Abstention ~ Mark Pierce) Carried.

· I'm preparing an RFP for website redesign. Our website is currently not 508 compliant. We are running two versions of the site. One of which is text only. So, we're going to hire an individual or a company that specializes in 508 compliance. I have reached out to a few entities to see if we cannot find a person or a business that's majority owned by people with disabilities to provide this service for us. I'm going to be reaching out to BSBP, MRS, and a few other agencies along with all the regular places we post our RFPs to. Our desire is to have one unified website.
· Lastly, I have been reaching out to the Governor's Appointments Office, there have been about seven attempts by myself and Robin to reach out to them. My latest attempt was 6:45 this morning, where I called the director's direct number and left her a voice mail letting her know that we really need to establish this relationship, that all of our council members are Governor‑appointed, and if we do not have a Council that's constituted within the federal regulations, that we risk putting Independent Living money and Title VII Part B funding at risk.
Executive Committee – R. Bennett
· We had an open committee meeting on Monday with two members of the public in attendance. 
· We discussed some great things about the ACL changes.

· Rebecca Parten left Council last December and Kelsey Kleimola will now be representing the Council as a liaison to the DD's Linguistic Competency Committee.

· Alex and Mairead continue putting together different arguments and information on the Caregiver Crisis Subcommittee that we established last year. Putting together some information on things they've heard from different organizations and what they are doing and how SILC might partner with them.

· Gabriella Burman is going to be one of the individuals on the Nominations Committee. We will be looking for two other members to appoint. 
· We will be establishing a Bylaws Committee to look at our bylaws and start discussion and drafting what edits need to be made unifying Corporation and Council activities. 
· Kelsey Kleimola has agreed to fill Rebecca Parten's vacant position on the SPIL Writing Team.

· Upcoming training “Smooth as SILC”, introduction to the duties and responsibilities of Statewide Independent Living Councils. It's an online course. Contact Tracy Brown if you are interested in attending.

SILC Congress was held February 24th – 27th, 2019. Steve Locke, Robin Bennett, Sara Grivetti and Aaron Andres attended.

· Aaron: I've never attended before, it was very informative. I got to see how we're connected to this whole group of individuals throughout the country, how we're all going through the same struggles and issues and good to be able to pull resources and pull ideas from other entities to make our SILC better, so in terms of the training, I went to SILC 101, Part 1 and 2, was very informative as far as getting the basics of what a SILC is supposed to look like and operate as, and that's part of the implementation process. We're going to begin going through trying to get our council members more engaged and more acclimated to their roles and responsibilities, particularly with this guidebook from the ILRU. Going to be looking at that with Steve and going through what we could do to improve the Council's knowledge and abilities, and overall, I just wanted to be a very good experience. It was very nice to see that we're not alone in our efforts, and there are many challenges throughout the state, and we all have similar struggles. 
· Sara: Thank you for the opportunity to attend the SILC Congress, this was my third Congress. It was my most favorite SILC Congress.
I attended several breakout sessions, and I wanted to share with you some of the key takeaways. I attended a session on conflicts of interest. What issues has your SILC encountered, and that was presented by Ann McDaniel from the West Virginia SILC

and Brad Williams from the New York SILC. The takeaways I felt were important for our Council is our SILC needs to develop a defined process to determine if a conflict exists, talk about the real or perceived conflicts in an open and transparent manner, and develop policies that the Council understands the procedure to follow when a conflict exists. When we look at our current process, we sign conflict of interest declarations, but we don't have a process for how we manage through a conflict when it arises. Second session I went to was Address your SILC Needs with Innovative Programs put on by Brad Williams and his team. There are some exciting opportunities that they are doing in New York that I think that our Council could engage in exploring those opportunities and then working with the CIL and other community members and members of the disability community to talk about how we can incorporate some of this innovation into the next SPIL. Monitoring the SPIL was a presentation we did, and really my biggest takeaway from this is our current SPIL has way too many unachievable goals in it. I take responsibility as leader in that SPIL, and I think moving forward we need a SPIL with more attainable goals. We need to better identify the process for how goals will get achieved. We also need to do what Steve talked about, align resources with what it will take to achieve those goals, and we need to make sure we're measuring progress on a regular basis, as well as satisfaction with those goals. I do feel that many of the systems change efforts that we engage in are longer than the three‑year period of the SPIL. And as I heard from our colleagues at the Congress is while something may take 10, 15 years to change the system, you must start somewhere and break it down into three‑year increments. The final comments about the Congress is that in addition to the breakouts, there were some general sessions that yielded valuable information. Another idea that I learned that SPIL development is more effective when you engage CIL staff that are in the trenches instead of just executive directors or leadership within the CILs. SPIL development needs to be an open and inclusive process. However, when it comes down to writing the SPIL, analyzing the information collected, transferring the goals, transferring the information into goals, wordsmithing all of that, however, once put in a document, it is critical and required that the document is publicly shared, several opportunities for improvement. But the key is, public needs to be involved in all aspects of SPIL writing. 
· Steve: I had a lot of incredible takeaways from the Congress. There were two breakout sessions SILC 101 Part 1 and 2, Assurances and Building a Statewide IL Network. I thought the innovative approach for SPIL writing for that task to be pushed down to boots on the ground CIL staff to work directly with consumers and assign goal areas and life areas to work teams so that those goals that are developed are coming straight up from the grassroots and directly from consumers and the people that they are working with at the CILs. I think that's a fantastic approach for gathering information into the next SPIL and I would strongly encourage using and entertaining that methodology in our next SPIL. Another takeaway is networking opportunities and getting to put faces with names and disembodied voices I hear on the phone all the time from across the nation, making those connections and building a peer network that will assist me in assisting our Council in becoming the best that we can be. Also, being able to establish a face‑to‑face relationship with Regina and Dr. Karina Stiles from ACL was invaluable. 
· Robin: I was privileged to attend. There was one workshop, if anyone needed help writing, raise your hand and someone will come over. Four people raised their hand. That was a great feeling to be surrounded by people who get it. Sara and I went to a lot of the same workshops. My biggest takeaway was the end of the work session when they talked about the future of IL. One of the panel speakers said that for the people on our Council and to get people to call in, you must show them their value of showing up, of raising their voice, of speaking. 
Finance Committee – S. Locke
· We reviewed the year‑to‑date financial statements. Everything seems to be on track. We're going to work with the new accountant to add more columns to the P & L statement. We need actual year‑to‑date, annual budget column and a variance column on that financial report so that you have more of an idea of whether we're on target or not.
· The rest of the finance committee meeting was really focused on the new lease for office space, and the accounting services proposal. 
SPIL Committee Report – Mark Pierce
· We were able to do two meetings, January 4th and March 1st. 
· Over the past year one of the biggest challenges has been getting the data that we need to monitor the SPIL. We're also tasked with looking for a consumer Co-chair for the SPIL Committee. The application was created and sent out, we haven’t received any applications. It should improve once we do something with our website. 
· Our goal on the committee is to review the 2017‑2018 Dashboard Report with updated and accurate data.
MRS – Bill Addison

· Sue Howell has retired.
· Tina Fullerton is the new Director and is in the learning phase on how the process works with the CILs and writing of the plans.
· Matt Lori is no longer at DHHS.  The new Director is Robert Gordon.
· MRS currently has about 42,000 open cases right now, so we're a big organization with a lot of folks in the trenches working with our folks. 
BSBP- Lisa Kisiel

· BSBP along with MRS, is moving and shaking with our intensive technical assistance agreement with the Work Innovation and Technical Assistance Center (WINTAC). The purpose of WINTAC is to assist us in implementing all the many changes that WIOA is bringing to our forefront, of which we are very immersed in. The Pre‑employment Transition Services, continue to be a huge focus, the appropriate ways to utilize and the 15% of our federal reserve, as well as making sure that we are providing excellent services. 
· We are also engaging in a customized Employment Intensive Technical Assistance Project. We are working with several different stakeholders to assist us in designing a pilot and a project that will be on the front side of that. Customized employment is not segregated employment. It is competitive, integrated employment, and it is focused on the skills, ability, and needs of the consumer. And as we make them with the needs of our business community. 
· We're also focusing on understanding our workforce partners from the ground level. And we're going to be engaging in what I'm calling an environmental scan of our VR community as far as how well do we know our workforce partners and the services that they provide and learning about that comprehension then we'll also note where we need to teach and focus energy, then we'll be better prepared to help our service delivery teams to incorporate more effectively workforce in our culture as a model for VR. 
· We had an on‑site visit from WINTAC about two weeks ago and we're focusing on energy on multigenerational communication. We need to understand how our younger generations are communicating, so that we can figure out how best to connect with them, so that we can meet and have those conversations that are meaningful and think about where their energy as far as employment and tying that all together. 
· BSBP just finished a weekend program called No Barriers. Eric Winemeier, first blind gentleman to climb Mt. Everest came to Michigan Sunday night and stayed a couple days at the Michigan Services in Traverse City. We had kids that did ropes courses, rock climbing, and team building, and we did a tactile painting project with Eric and he was the keynote speaker for the conference. 
· This weekend we're doing a program called Blind and Socially Savvy by the International School of Protocol. We've got about 18 kids signed up for that program and that's all about learning how to really incorporate power skills and learning how to navigate and have conversations with business partners and employers.
Public Comment – Attachment A

IL Network Update – Mark Pierce 

· The network is participating in a program called DNA Network Academy, which is allowing us to do webinars with individual staff members within our agency, which we believe is a great tool to move the IL needle towards understanding what the IL philosophy is. 
· One of our biggest challenges over this past quarter has been the Community Transition Services (CPS) revamping. It is challenging for the CILs, but we're slowly working through it.
· We're working on a new contract for the CILs for the next three years with our core funding. 
NEW BUSINESS
FY2017-2019 SPIL Monitoring Report ~ Review/Discussion
· Updated data will be provided and reviewed at the next meeting.
· Item tabled until the June 14th, 2019 SILC Council Quarterly Business Meeting.
ACL Guidelines and Recommendations ~ Discussion

· Members met with Regina Blye and Corinna Stiles from ACL and they informed us of some changes that need to be made.  
· We talked specifically about Council composition and whether or not we were in compliance, because it had appeared as though some council members had gone beyond their six‑year term. 
· There is a one‑sentence statement in the regulations that council members may not serve any more than six consecutive years. The only exception to that would be if a council member comes on and finishes out a term of a council member who resigned or otherwise left the Council midterm, they could finish out the remainder of that term and they'd be entitled to their own six‑year consecutive term on the Council. 
· Steve asked how other SILCs across the nation that have a 501c3 operate and they operate as one entity. We know now definitively we should be operating as one entity. 
· We are subject to the Open Meetings Act, and, therefore, subject to FOIA. It is the spirit in which SILCs were created. 
· We are a Council for the people, by the people, and of the people and under my directorship I'm going to continue to strongly encourage that everything we do be done in the public eye, that all our transactions are transparent and accountable and made available to the public.
OLD BUSINESS

SILC Strategic Plan ~ Discussion and Recommendations
· Item tabled until the June 14th, 2019 SILC Council Quarterly Business Meeting.

OTHER

ADJOURNMENT       SILC Business Meeting adjourned at 2:45 p.m.                               
ATTACHMENT A
Eleanor Canter

This is Eleanor Canter, consumer. I'll keep this real brief. There's no reason to say that members of the public aren't allowed to address a member of the Council. Of course, they are. This is free speech time. And, second, one issue that we really need to talk about is BSBP is still referring people to shelter workshops. A close friend of mine just got referred to mandatory work through a shelter workshop, and this has got to stop. That's something we got to write into the SPIL. All right, that's good. I do appreciate our conversation this morning. So, okay, thanks.

Joe Harcz
Okay. We've made a little bit of progress. We've taken one step forward and we've taken a few steps back, you know. People need to be educated on what ACL advised around our corporate minutes, around our corporation, legal activity, they got to be totally redone about the constitution of the SILC, you know, people, we've got two members that came on don't even know that Sara and Robin and Lisa are not on this board. We have to have everything rewritten. We have to have the illegal executive order of Governor Snyder, which doesn't follow the Rehab Act. It doesn't follow it. We also, in dovetailing on what Eleanor just brought up, BSBP is also a Part B recipient. They've been getting dollars for years. We have no accounting in how those IL dollars are spent. None. We don't have any reporting. We have no oversight. But people need to follow the law. And Aaron, I really don't appreciate the fact that when I come in and I make a point of order that you now designated me to this small period of time and you let nonmembers speak ad hoc. Just interject. Just got done. You know? Sara and Robin are not members. Anymore. Those things have to change. I'm glad we're moving into an accessible office, and I'm glad we're working on finally following ADA on the website. I will be writing more later. I do want to extend one note of appreciation. I do think that Mr. Locke is acting with goodwill and I do appreciate him bringing these things to attention, but I'm kind of like, you know, Reagan was with Gorbachev, trust, but verify. I'm done.
Sara Grivetti

Okay, thank you, Aaron. So, I am happy to be in the role of public comment, be a member of the public, and I'm happy to have served my term fully as a council member. I agree with Joe that members of the ‑‑ members that are not council members should not be talking during a business meeting. I think the exception was we use resources to go to a conference and in the future if a better time to do that is going to public comment, I would consider that maybe as a better practice. But I have been doing a lot of reflecting lately. You know, like when you come to an end of a period of time, when you've committed your passions and energy to a position, done a little reflection lately on the last six years, and I said this, this morning, so members of the Council that were not on the phone this morning, we had what I would consider the beginning of a productive conversation with Joe and Eleanor, and during that time I shared my apologies with Joe and Eleanor, and I want to publicly declare that apology once again. I feel that I personally owe Joe and Eleanor an apology for not being more responsive to their concerns in a timelier manner, and I accept responsibility for not engaging in continued dialogue about their concerns that they've raised and to find solutions faster. I don't think that it needed to get to this point. And yet we let it. And yet I let it. And I am confident in Steve's leadership that ‑‑ and I've known Steve for a lot of years, that the values that he brings to this role will never let that happen again. As I pass on from this Council I want to share what I've learned. We as people with disabilities have had to fight long and hard to be treated with dignity and respect, and when a member of the disability comes to us and comes to the one place they should be able to have their concerns heard and responded to, and we fail to respond or we 
Shut them down because we don't like the tone of their delivery, we have failed in advancing the independent living movement. There are no rules on how people are to deliver their message to us. Eleanor stated earlier that she's gotten angry, frustrated, reached a point where she's not going to be nice anymore. I can understand that perspective with the nondisabled community and the society at large, but here, we did her injustice. We've done Joe injustice. We've let ourselves be angered by that delivery of that message and, like I said, while we may not agree with our tactics or accusations of us, we still needed to, as public officials, respond, research, and determine the corrective action to ensure that this council was in alignment. It's not always going to be easy to do the work that we're being charged to do, and sometimes this work is ugly. We have been fighting a long and hard fight and are still fighting it. One huge take away I took from the various of the ADA event is we coined it a celebration, and there was not a lot to celebrate. We have so far to go in ensuring the quality of people in this country, and so for any future event that I'm aligned with, it's going to be an awareness event. It will not be a celebration until those rights are fully realized. As a leader of this Council for three and a half years, I led us through some successes and I take blame for our failures. As I leave this Council, I do not think that the successes ‑‑ I do think that the successes outweigh the mistakes that I've made, but unless we create a culture where we are more open to hearing all perspectives, good, bad, and otherwise, the Council will continue to be fraught with challenges. And when we hear something that we don't like, instead of ignoring or blaming the messenger, we need to open our minds and open 
Our hearts to inquire for more information to learn and to understand the issues and concerns and be responsive. Don't do what I did, don't ignore the problems and hope they go away at some point. Face head on and keep the conversation open. That conversation we had with Joe and Eleanor should have happened years ago, and I take blame for not facilitating that. Effective in January I was no longer a SILC member. That was confirmed this past week. And while I wish I had a few more months with my colleagues to execute the strategic plan and support Steve with his transition, I encourage you to never stop listening to people with disabilities that come before this Council. Hear them, respond, and know that they are coming from a place of authority. Move to a space where Eleanor and Joe do not have to tell us how to fulfill our roles. Engage them and engage more people with disabilities. The event video that we watched this morning showed us, in my opinion, that we're not working strong enough as a collective of individuals with disabilities in Michigan to really move the needle. We need to be very careful of that. We need to be careful of that at our centers and careful of that as SILC. Advocacy is the heart of the independent living movement, so as my five minutes are now approaching the end, I want to thank you all for working with me, helping me, and supporting me in my six years on this Council, and I wish you God speed as you move forward. 

Lisa Cook-Gordon

I'd like to make public comment. Six years ago, I walked in here, heard everybody talking about children and adult services and I was the youth for ‑‑ sorry, getting emotional. But it's important that they continue to be heard, because people are not listening to the children. All we talk about, I know some people don't care about feelings, they care about the law. But you know what, the spirit of the law and there's the law, and we need to think of both. So if I can encourage you all to do that and think of the children, youth, and families, and to look at youth and leadership, I look around this table and I look at the young people that came on board since we've been here, and we had Mairead on the phone, if you can continue that, I will at least know that my work is done. The other thing is, that we looked at the clip today about system advocacy. That has been another message that I keep telling this Council. You need to be involved in system advocacy. You need to be a coalition with the DD Council, which I'm glad it's started. You need to build coalitions with the land council, with the Michigan Disability Services Association, and I have been a member of that. I've also been a member of the Workforce Innovation Group, so you'll all have to replace that so there can be a voice. You can't go around not listening to consumers. When I sit and listen, I can't believe I'm crying, but it's very emotional, because the conversation that we had with Joe and Eleanor today should have taken place a long time ago. You know, part of me is thinking one or both should be at this table as members, so they can work truly in partnership with the rest of the Council. And I guess for me it's so heartfelt that you could see it, that I appreciate the opportunity to have been here. You will probably see and hear from me. I've offered my services in doing peer mentoring for the new members, if anybody would like to be mentored, because I know when I came on board, there was no orientation. We were thrown to the fire, especially in the circumstances that we were dealing with then, and we got burnt. Big time. And we're still supposed to maintain this Council, so I see today as a very new beginning with new people, and so if you can just remember children, youth, and families, youth leadership, and system advocacy, I think that is what will help strengthen the independent living movement. Because when I think of the families like mine that had newborn babies and you wonder where's the hope, how are they going to live, how are they going to do it, and now we're looking at an adult system. When I first walked in here, it was all adult services. Nothing you talked about was children. If you connect early on and the preschool populations and that would be a good thing. I think it would be a good thing and actively recruit. I will take responsibility for helping to recruit people to fill out applications to be that voice of children within families. And yes, we do, the law says parents or guardians, and, yes, we are the voice for children with disabilities, because I have heard publicly many times saying you are not the voice of us. But you know what, I am the voice of my child. I am the voice of other families in the state that we really need to consider. When you segregate disabilities, people with disabilities in wheelchairs, deaf or blind, that's one thing, but when you segregate ages, that's even worse. When you're segregating children from teenagers to adults to the elderly, we need to look at this all as one group. And if that's the last thing I can leave with you, I appreciate it. Thank you. 

Robin Bennett
I've got to say something. I'll keep it really short, because, honestly, my colleague said it all. These six years have been very challenging, and knowing what was right, who to listen to, and it just wasn't always cut and dry. It wasn't always just listening to the consumers. It wasn't always cut and dry saying there was so much going on, and we're just people. I'm a theater teacher from Michigan, you know, I grew up having to learn to be independent by figuring it out, and speaking up for myself and saying no. I'm not going that because they don't have to do that. There was no organization. And now there is. And I got to be chair of it for three years. How cool is that? And, you know, maybe I missed the mark. But I tried really hard. We all tried really hard. And I think that's the most important thing is showing up and trying. And I appreciate Joe and Eleanor, because as much as you frustrated me sometimes, you always showed up, and you always tried. So, we are more similar than we are different. Thanks, guys. I love you all. 


